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The debut cookbook from the creator of EyeSwoon features 100 seasonal recipes for meals as
gorgeous as they are delicious.In Cook Beautiful, Athena Calderone reveals the secrets to
preparing and presenting unforgettable meals. As “The modern girl’s Martha Stewart”, Athena
cooks with top chefs, hosts incredible dinners, and designs stunning tablescapes—all while
balancing the visual elements of each dish with incredible flavors. In her debut cookbook, she
shows us how to achieve her impeccable yet approachable cooking style (New York Times T
Magazine).Included are 100 recipes with step-by-step advice on everything from prep to
presentation—from artfully layering a peach and burrata salad to searing a perfect steak.
Recipes include Grilled Zucchini Flatbread with Ramp-Pistachio Pesto, Stewed Pork with
Squash and Walnut Gremolata, Blood Orange Bundt Cake with Orange Bitters Glaze, and more.
Organized by season, each section closes with a tablescape inspired by nature, along with
specific table décor and entertaining tips.



For Victor and Jivan.You are the foundation to my life—my greatest champions, truest
confidants, and most treasured teachers. Our little family is my gold, my heart, my greatest
success, my everything.TABLE OF
CONTENTSINTRODUCTIONSPRINGSUMMERFALLWINTERSAUCES & EXTRASMY
TOOLBOXMY PANTRYMY LITTLE BLACK
BOOKACKNOWLEDGMENTSINDEXSPRINGSpinach and Goat Cheese FrittataSmoked
Salmon Toast with Red Onion and HerbsGrilled Zucchini Flatbread with Ramp-Pistachio
PestoThe Springiest Spring SaladGrilled Baby Artichokes with Herbed AioliSugar Snap Pea and
Fava Salad with Buffalo MozzarellaRoasted Asparagus and Radishes with Mustard-Tarragon
VinaigretteZucchini and Feta Fritters with Avocado CreamCharred Endive with Warm Garlic-
Caper Lemon SauceWheatberry Grain Bowl with Pickled Rhubarb and Humboldt FogGemelli
with Zesty Lemon, Castelvetrano Olives, and ParsleyWhole Stuffed Branzino Wrapped in an
Herb BouquetGrilled Shrimp with Chile, Lemon, and OreganoPan-Seared Salmon with Peas,
Chanterelles, and Dill-Chive SauceYogurt-Marinated Chicken and Artichoke Skewers with
Herbed DressingPan-Roasted Pork Chops with Shallots, Fennel, and WatercressGinger-and-
Vanilla-Bean Rhubarb GaletteCherry and Apricot Polenta CrispYogurt Panna Cotta with
Strawberries and SabaSUMMERA Duo of Summer CrostiniStrawberry and Sun Gold Tomato
Salad with Honey-Lime CitronetteSummer Squash Salad with Arugula and FetaPeaches and
Burrata with Pickled ShallotHoneydew, Fennel, and Caper Berry SaladQuinoa Tabbouleh with
Nectarines and Heirloom TomatoesCharred and Raw Corn Salad with Tomatillo RelishCharred
Eggplant with Za’atar and Yogurt TahiniMustardy Smashed New Potatoes with Jalapeño
GremolataBucatini with Spicy Summer TomatoesFish Tacos with Pickled Cabbage and
Pineapple SalsaGrilled Fluke with Escabeche Three WaysPeach-Corn EscabecheOregano and
Red Onion EscabecheTarragon-Lime EscabecheGrilled Seafood PaellaCedar-Grilled Halibut
with Preserved-Lemon-and-Fennel RelishGrilled Clams with Jalapeño-Herb ButterGreen
Panzanella with Grilled Chicken PaillardsLamb Kefte with TzatzikiGrilled Rib-Eye with Burst
Tomatoes and ChimichurriSmoky and Spicy Pork RibsLime-Raspberry TartGrilled Plums with
Pistachio BrittlePeach and Blackberry CrostatasFALLRoasted Pumpkin and Brussels Sprouts
with Poached EggsCreamy Cauliflower Soup with Dukkah and Watercress PestoMeyer Lemon
Ricotta Toasts with Blistered GrapesJerusalem Artichoke, Celery, and Pear SaladTuscan Kale
Salad with Lemon-Tahini DressingShaved Brussels Sprouts, Pine Nuts, and Green
OlivesDelicata Squash AgrodolceRoasted Cauliflower with Lemon Zest, Parsley, Capers, and
JalapeñoMiso-Glazed Carrots with Carrot-Top PestoCharred Broccolini with Green Relish and
FetaWild Mushroom RisottoOrecchiette with Kale, Fennel, and SausageSlow-Roasted Arctic
Char with Cranberry ChutneySeared Black Bass with Smashed Potatoes and Black
OlivesSwordfish with Raisins and Roasted Lemon–Olive ChutneyPan-Roasted Chicken with
Shallots and DatesOne-Pot Stewed Pork with Butternut Squash and Walnut GremolataHanger
Steak with Caramelized Endive and Roasted Garlic Mashed PotatoesCardamom-Cognac Apple
CakePear and Hazelnut TartCarrot Cake Trifles with Mascarpone Crème and



PecansWINTERChickpea-Merguez HashWhite Bean Toasts with Radicchio and Lemon-Parsley
RelishNonna’s Chicken SoupRomaine Salad with Rye Crisps and Lemon-Pecorino
VinaigretteKohlrabi, Apple, and Celery Root Salad with Black Pepper YogurtBlood Orange and
Roasted Beets with Yogurt, Tarragon, and HazelnutsFarro Salad with Roasted Sweet Potatoes,
Red Onion, and Goat CheeseWinter Vegetable RoastPan-Seared Tangy Brussels
SproutsRoasted Sunchokes with Orange, Marcona Almonds, and Pecorino ToscanoMezzi
Rigatoni with Radicchio and GuancialePaccheri with Pork Shoulder Ragu and Creamy Goat
CheeseSlow-Roasted Cod with Grapefruit, Caper, and Jalapeño RelishSalt-Encrusted Red
Snapper with Winter Citrus and Salsa VerdePan-Seared Bass over Black Lentils with Parsley-
Lime SauceBraised Short Ribs with Horseradish Bread Crumbs and Celeriac PureeSunday
Lamb Roast with Fennel, Root Vegetables, and Lemon ChermoulaWhole Roasted Chicken with
Sumac, Roasted Vegetables, and Sesame LabneEarl Grey Chocolate Soufflé Cake with
Candied KumquatsBlood Orange Bundt Cake with Orange Bitters GlazeButterscotch Pots de
Crème with Salted Caramel Tahini Sauce and Toasted KashaINTRODUCTIONFood is our
greatest unifier; something we can all relate to, no matter our backgrounds, passions, or palates.
The act of breaking bread draws us together emotionally, connecting us to our loved ones and
our pasts. A shared meal nourishes so much more than our bodies—it feeds our souls. It ignites
our senses. It evokes a time and place we long to hold on to and remember.My love of food truly
brought my entire life into focus. I’ve followed many paths, from acting in my twenties to interior
design in my thirties. But it wasn’t until I embraced my love of cooking, that I found the missing
piece of my creative puzzle. Finding my voice through food took time, effort, and a lot of trial and
error, but it also offered me the ability to be open: to new ideas, to tried-and-true methods, and to
my own creative instincts. The kitchen became a space for invention, a workshop, and a studio. It
made all of my artistic fragments finally fit together into one unified vision. That vision,
EyeSwoon, is the site I’ve dedicated to—you guessed it—all the things that make my eyes
swoon. It’s where I cook, style, and write, sharing everything from design inspiration and recipes
to entertaining tips. EyeSwoon began in 2011 as a way for me to chronicle my own creative
journey in the hope that it would inspire a journey for others. With this book, that voyage
continues.A FEAST FOR THE EYESMy path has been far from typical. I’m not a culinary school
grad and I’ve never worked in a restaurant kitchen. But I’m super curious by nature and always
eager to learn. EyeSwoon has given me the opportunity to cook with culinary gods like Jean-
Georges Vongerichten and Jody Williams and work alongside so many crazy-talented
photographers, home cooks, and food bloggers. The past five years have given me plenty to
absorb!I suppose what sets my story apart from most self-trained cooks is that my eyes, as
much as my taste buds, guide me in the kitchen. My true passion—what really makes me swoon
—is creating beauty. Aesthetics guide me in everything I do, whether I’m hunting for the most
vibrant vegetables at the farmer’s market or setting a stunning table. I attribute my reverence for
aesthetics to my mother. When I was a child, she would turn the most ordinary events into
unforgettable experiences by paying special attention to the way things looked, felt, or tasted. I



remember the ritual of setting the Thanksgiving table: We spent hours laying out her favorite
black-and-white china, pressing the linens, and setting out the candles . . . and still, the turkey
was perfect.So it’s no surprise, then, that I believe food just tastes better when it’s beautiful and
made with love. It’s the reason that I strive to create a feast for the senses every time I cook.
While taste and smell are obviously paramount to how we perceive a meal, visual cues are just
as important. Before a single bite passes our lips, our brains are working out an answer to the
question: Does this look good to me? Whether we’re at home or a restaurant, we all eat with our
eyes. A beautiful plate of food has emotional power and wholly undeniable magic—and my goal
is to help you capture that.RED SAUCE ROOTSI was raised in an Italian-American family in
Nassau County, Long Island. Although it was only thirty minutes from Manhattan, it may as well
have been its own universe. In our house, family and meals were synonymous, never more so
than on Sundays, when the entire extended clan gathered. Our Sunday classic was pasta with
red sauce. Pasta was always called “macaroni,” regardless of its shape, and the sauce was
always filled with braciole, sausage, and meatballs. There was always ricotta (Polly-O, never
fresh) and a lot of garlic bread.Though nothing was particularly sophisticated—we ate frozen
corn in the winter and cooked our broccoli until it took on a grayish hue—those meals, with their
love and boisterous energy, still loom large in my heart as my happiest childhood
memories.After college, I moved to New York and worked as a model and bartender. One fateful
night while I was behind the bar, I met a young DJ named Victor Calderone. I was twenty-two
when we fell in love, and twenty-four when we got married. Two years later, I was pregnant with
our son, Jivan. While most of my friends were focused on their careers or having wild nights out
with boys, here I was, a yoga-obsessed twenty-six-year-old with a baby on my hip, unsure of
what my future held where my career was concerned. But I did know one thing: Boy oh boy, did I
love my little trio of a family. And learning how to feed them well seemed like a natural way to
express that feeling.FINDING COMFORT IN THE KITCHENThough we had a beautiful kitchen, I
had barely turned on the oven until I was pregnant with Jivan; it was only then, wanting to be a
proper homemaker, that I started baking. The precision and science of my new pastime
appealed to my perfectionist streak, and also fueled my creativity. As I continued to learn and
experiment, the kitchen became my sanctuary, a place that was as surprising as it was
comforting. I’d roll out pastry, pump up the music, and sing along as I went into discovery mode,
riffing on new flavors and techniques—and having a lot of fun in the process. Since I had a
newborn and Victor was often traveling for work, I began inviting friends over to keep me
company. I whipped up simple dinners, and while Jivan slept, we enjoyed the fruits of my labor.
Soon, cooking became both my creative and my social outlet.There was no question I was
blessed with a beautiful home life. But I felt that career-wise, I was “doing it all wrong.” I had so
much creative energy bursting inside of me, but no matter what I tried—acting, poetry, yoga,
fashion styling, singing, dance—I couldn’t figure out where to direct it. To be “successful,” I
thought, you had to be just one thing. And so the question remained: What was I meant to offer?
Victor’s career, meanwhile, was taking off. He started working all over the world, and Jivan and I



tagged along. Those trips were an education: They opened my eyes to new flavors, cultures,
architecture, and design. In Morocco, I trawled the souks for rugs and learned to appreciate
texture and patina through the new textiles and materials I found. In Spain, I was introduced to
the small-plates concept at local tapas bars. In Greece, I sat at a tiny beach shack and worked
up the nerve to try octopus for the first time—no small feat for someone who grew up petrified of
eating fish!Although I didn’t know it at the time, all of this traveling, homemaking, and mommying
was in fact leading me somewhere. I channeled all of the inspiration from my travels into trying
new things in my kitchen and designing our loft. I commissioned furniture, hunted for the perfect
textiles, and obsessed over color schemes and floor plans. My design sense caught the eye of
my friend John Rawlins, who encouraged me to study interior design at Parsons School of
Design. I took his advice and eventually, we decided to open our own firm, Rawlins Calderone
Design, in 2006.Though interior décor certainly filled a creative void, it didn’t speak to all of my
passions; something was still missing. Around that time, the dinner parties I’d been hosting grew
into more elaborate gatherings. I began creating overall experiences that went beyond just the
food, inspiring a distinct mood with table settings, color palettes, and flowers. The more I
cooked, the more confidence I gained. It wasn’t long before I realized that those nights when my
guests were gathered around the kitchen island as I chop-chop-chopped were the swooniest
moments in my life.What had started as an interest quickly turned into an obsession. I passed
hours dissecting recipes on Epicurious, read countless cookbooks like novels, and signed up for
classes at the Institute for Culinary Education and the French Culinary Institute. Brooklyn
restaurants—which at the time were just beginning to boom—became a huge source of
inspiration. After a dinner out, I’d often spend the better part of the next day in the kitchen,
attempting to re-create a dish I’d fallen in love with the night before. And thanks to the local
farmer’s markets, I began to think more about cooking seasonally. As I spent more time behind
the stove, the parallels between my approach to cooking and design became apparent to me.
Both touched upon my love of creating beauty; of seeking harmony in opposing flavors, textures,
and hues; of looking for that slightly unexpected element. I longed to find an outlet that would
unite them, but had no clue what that might be.A SITE IS BORNI can distinctly recall the
summer of 2011: I had just completed the design and renovation of our Amagansett home.
There was so much newness and excitement in our community, and my homemaking side was
in full swing. Because I was constantly hosting friends and family in my new beach house, I had
an abundance of recipes. And because I’d spent the prior year sourcing natural materials and
salvaged oddities for our space, I had a wealth of design information. And so that September, I
decided to share it all with friends on a Tumblr page I titled EyeSwoon. I was far from a techie. I
had barely picked up a camera, let alone photographed food. And I had zero writing experience.
But none of that mattered: EyeSwoon immediately became a home for all of my overlapping
passions. I dove into the concept and, before long, found myself balancing precariously on a
stepladder in my kitchen, camera in one hand and whisk in the other, to capture the perfect shot.
I was learning every day, and I’d never been happier. Finally, in my late thirties, I felt like I’d



arrived where I was always meant to be. Rather than being embarrassed by my creative
ramblings, I could celebrate them all in one place.EyeSwoon has since evolved from a sideline
into a full-on career. It really found its voice when I began featuring the tastemakers and culinary
geniuses who inspire me; in the process, I built a following, and finally felt rooted in a community.
I’d enter someone’s kitchen as a stranger and walk out with a new friend—we were united in our
passion for food and beauty.SIMPLE IDEAS, THOUGHTFULLY EXECUTEDBeautiful, by the
way, does not necessarily mean complicated. My own style is rooted in simplicity; while
aesthetics are paramount to me, so is accessibility. That’s why I’ve developed an arsenal of easy
tricks over the years for making food that’s not only delicious, but also a feast for the eyes. Those
tricks reflect this book’s core philosophy, which is that with a little thoughtful planning, you can
execute simple ideas that appear to be far more sophisticated or difficult than they actually
are.Oddly, this more visual side of food has been largely ignored by books aimed at the home
cook, which is why we so often hear that a dish “didn’t turn out like the picture.” I’m here to
change that. Every recipe in my book is accompanied by a photograph—because let’s face it, I
wouldn’t dream of trying a new recipe without a gorgeous visual to lure me in. And what’s more
unique is that each recipe will include a “Swoon Tip,” in which I spill my secrets for making food
look as good as it tastes. I offer advice on everything from prepping to presentation, from the
best methods for slicing veggies to the prettiest ways to plate your culinary creations. I’ll explain
why giving your blanched snap peas a quick ice bath is the key to keeping them vibrant green,
why bringing your steak to room temperature is essential to getting a gorgeous golden sear, and
why sometimes an artful mess of food is more appealing than a neatly composed plate. Some of
these strategies I’ve picked up on my own, through trial and error; others I’ve learned from the
many food bloggers, stylists, and top chefs I’ve had the honor of cooking alongside over the
years. Passing along this kind of insight was part of my mission when I started EyeSwoon—like I
said, I’m a sharer by nature!A GIRL FOR ALL SEASONSWhile this book is an extension of
EyeSwoon, it’s also a meditation on the way the seasons inform not only our ingredients and
cooking styles but also the look and feel of our gatherings. Just as the flavors we crave change
with the weather, our mood shifts and so does the aesthetic we long to surround ourselves with.
To best reflect that idea, I’ve organized this book by season, each of which concludes with a
tablescape, inspired by what’s happening in the natural world. On the pages that follow, I break
down the décor into practical advice on linens, flowers, clever place settings, and thoughtful
homemade touches for your guests to take home.MY COOKING STYLEAll of which brings me,
of course, to the food, which is bright, fresh, and approachable. No matter the recipe, my goal is
always to build robust flavors with minimal, basic ingredients and a little know-how. I’m a stickler
for using the best peak-season ingredients—farmer’s market veggies, day-boat seafood,
excellent olive oil—and I try not to undermine their essential magic with too much fuss.Lemon,
chile, and fresh herbs are my kitchen’s holy trinity, and Mediterranean influences dominate.
Texture is essential to my food: I love the crunch of a nut or bread crumb. I use herby sauces to
finish my meats and fishes, and adore a salty shave of fresh cheese and the briny tang of an



olive or caper. Many of these flavors show up again and again, and for good reason: As you’ll
see, they can enrich your food in so many ways. Likewise, chimichurri, pesto, salsa verde,
gremolata, and relishes are used in abundance because I just can’t help myself. They are just so
swoony, and so useful for brightening flavors throughout the year.It can be intimidating to create
delicious, enticing food and set a gorgeous table. I want to show you that it doesn’t have to be—
all you need is a little forethought and a few simple techniques. Creating a stunning meal is
about so much more than what meets the eye: It’s about building community, and making
ordinary gatherings feel like celebrations. I get so much joy from cooking and sitting down to eat
with friends; it floods me with that “Sunday dinner” warmth so evocative of my red sauce roots.
So, here’s to creating lasting experiences and memories through beauty. Come with me—let’s
swoon!SPRINGWhen I was growing up, words like seasonal and locally sourced may as well
have been a foreign language. We didn’t think much about which vegetables were being
harvested just a few miles from our suburban home, or which fruits were reaching their perfect
juicy peak on the trees of Long Island’s orchards. In my family, we ate frozen corn in the winter
and bought our tomatoes—usually flown in from California—at the Key Foods all year long.What
changed that mindset, for me, was discovering New York City’s greenmarkets. That first fresh,
sugary-sweet pea, popped from the pod and eaten raw—right there in the veggie stall—sent me
swooning. Shopping seasonally made me increasingly attuned to the way produce shifts from
month to month, and those changes now inform the way I cook.Starting in mid-April, after
dropping my son off at school, I often head to Union Square, where New York City’s largest
greenmarket is in full swing four days a week. After enduring months of brutal cold, I feel as
though I’ve come alive again, right in sync with the tender shoots pushing their way through the
thawing earth. I’m always in awe at the lush transition: Whereas just a month earlier, the stalls
were filled with potato after potato, suddenly there are bright green fava beans, ramps, and
asparagus. I tend to get a little carried away and buy too much. Some people spring clean, but I
spring market!This time of year we crave something lighter than winter’s long braises and cozy
flavors, but haven’t reached the point of completely avoiding the oven. We want the best of both
worlds, the raw and the cooked. For lunch, I might pull out my mandoline and slice up paper-thin
wisps of raw fennel for a vibrant salad. For dinner, I might roast asparagus and radishes, dousing
them in a tangy mustard sauce.As April turns to May, my family begins to spend more time at our
home in Amagansett, where I plant my herb garden, nestling the little plants into the fertile soil. I
always seem to hurry home from the nursery and dig right in with my hands, emerging a few
hours later happy as a clam despite my mud-splattered white jeans and the clods of earth stuck
under every nail.When I’m not tending to my own (very modest) crop, I love to spend time at
Amber Waves, the picturesque, eight-acre organic farm where I collect my weekly CSA box. I
catch up with the farmers and explore the fields, picking the first dainty strawberries and
snipping fragrant lavender sprigs. I always leave inspired by the energy invested in growing this
beautiful food—and feeling a renewed sense of connection to the community I’m so lucky to be
a part of. And of course, I can’t resist sharing my spoils with friends. Perhaps I jump the gun a bit



by firing up the grill at the first hint of warm weather, but spring lamb chops practically beg to be
flame kissed. I invite a crowd, fill the house with blooming quince branches, open the windows,
and breathe deep. Finally, it’s spring.IN SEASONAPRICOTSARTICHOKESARUGULAASPARAG
USCHERRIESCHIVESDILLENDIVEFAVA
BEANSFENNELMINTMORELSPEASRADISHESRAMPSRHUBARBSPINACHSPRING
ONIONSSTRAWBERRIESWATERCRESSSPINACH AND GOAT CHEESE FRITTATAStarting in
late spring, I tend to have a steady stream of friends staying at my house in Amagansett, so I’ve
learned to embrace an all-day mindset when it comes to entertaining. Guests appreciate a
beautiful breakfast just as much as—if not more than—a fancy dinner. Frittata is one of my
favorites. Fast and easy, it’s a great vehicle for showcasing spring greens—and using up
leftovers from the night before. If you’re pressed for time, frittata can be made ahead and served
room temperature. Just spruce it up with a handful of torn herbs before serving. Feel free to sub
zucchini for the spinach here, or replace goat cheese with ricotta. And spare yourself the anxiety
of getting the finished dish to release perfectly onto a platter—I slice mine directly in the cast-
iron pan.SERVES 6—½ pound (225 g) baby potatoes (6 to 8)10 large eggs cup (75 ml) crème
fraîche¾ teaspoon kosher salt3 tablespoons extra-virgin olive oil1 leek, white and pale green
parts only, halved lengthwise, rinsed, and thinly sliced crosswise1 spring onion or scallion, thinly
slicedSalt and freshly cracked pepper2 cups (40 g) lightly packed baby spinach3 ounces (85 g)
goat cheeseFOR GARNISH1 handful fresh parsley or cilantro1 handful chopped fresh dill1
handful chopped chives, with blossoms, if available½ lemon, zestedPreheat the oven to 350ºF
(175ºC). In a saucepan, boil the potatoes until fork tender. Drain and when they are cool enough
to handle, thinly slice the potatoes.Whisk together the eggs, crème fraîche, and salt.In a cast-
iron or nonstick 10-inch ovenproof skillet, heat the oil over medium heat. Add the leek and onion
and sauté until soft and translucent, 4 to 5 minutes. Add the potatoes and cook another few
minutes. Season with salt and pepper. Stir in the spinach and cook just until wilted. Lower the
heat to medium-low and pour in the egg mixture. Cook for a few minutes, pushing the eggs
toward the center of the skillet as they cook. As you work, be careful not to break apart the
potatoes. Once the eggs have set on the bottom, dot the top of the frittata with goat cheese.
Place the skillet in the oven and cook just until the frittata has set, 12 to 15 minutes.Remove the
frittata from the oven and cool slightly. To serve, garnish with fresh herbs and lemon zest.swoon
tipFine herbs like dill, chives, and cilantro bruise easily under a knife, so rather than putting them
on the chopping block, trim them with a pair of scissors. Here, snip them directly over the frittata,
from higher above than you might think, allowing them to cascade in an artfully haphazard
manner.SMOKED SALMON TOAST WITH RED ONION AND HERBSLittle toasts are one of my
favorite nibbles to serve guests, and of all the many varieties I’ve put together over the years, this
is the one that gets gobbled with the most ferocity. People go crazy over smoked salmon! Of
course, the appeal here goes beyond the fish—there’s also the cooling lemon crème fraîche, the
sharp, tangy pickled onion, and the refreshingly crunchy cukes. The elements truly harmonize.
On weekends when I suspect I’ll have friends around, I often make the components in advance



so these toasts can be assembled in a pinch for an elegant, impromptu brunch.MAKES 4
TOASTS—FOR THE PICKLED ONION½ cup (120 ml) cider vinegar1 tablespoon honey1
teaspoon coriander seeds1 teaspoon kosher salt1 small red onion, thinly slicedFOR THE
LEMON CRÈME FRAÎCHE½ cup (120 ml) crème fraîche1 lemon, grated zest and 1 tablespoon
juiceSalt and freshly cracked pepperFOR THE TOAST4 slices good-quality crusty bread, such
as whole-wheat sourdough or pumpernickelExtra-virgin olive oil, for drizzling1 (4-ounce/115-g)
package smoked salmon2 Persian cucumbers, sliced into ¼-inch-thick (6-mm-thick) rounds1½
tablespoons capers1 small handful fresh dill, torn1 small handful fresh mint, tornChive blossom
flowersFreshly cracked pepperLemon wedges, for serving (optional)Make the pickled onion: In a
small saucepan, bring the vinegar, honey, coriander seeds, and salt to a boil. Place the onions in
a nonreactive bowl. Slowly pour the hot liquid over the onions and cool to room temperature.
Refrigerate until ready to use. Stored in a well-sealed container, onions will keep in the
refrigerator for up to two weeks.Make the lemon crème fraîche: Whisk together the crème
fraîche and lemon zest and juice. Season with salt and pepper.Make the toast: Preheat the grill
over medium-high heat to about 400ºF (250ºC). Lightly drizzle both sides of the bread with oil.
Grill until lightly charred, 2 to 3 minutes per side. Top with the lemon crème fraîche, smoked
salmon, cucumbers, capers, and a few pickled red onions. Scatter with fresh herbs, chive
blossom flowers, and a few grinds of pepper. Serve with lemon wedges on the side, if
desired.swoon tipInvest in a 99-cent spritz bottle and wake up tired-looking microgreens by
misting them before adding them to the dish. Unlike heartier greens, their dainty and delicate
leaves will wilt, rather than perk up, if submerged in ice water.GRILLED ZUCCHINI FLATBREAD
WITH RAMP-PISTACHIO PESTOThe appearance of ramps at the farmer’s market is often the
first sign that spring has sprung. And thanks in part to their short season, from late April until
very early June, they tend to set off a bit of a culinary frenzy. The trendiest veggie since kale, this
green queen is actually a long, wild spring onion—and, in terms of flavor, it packs a deliciously
garlicky punch. I try to make the most of ramps while they’re around, using them in everything
from frittatas to pestos—including this one, which I love to slather on my homemade flatbread.
Brightened by lemon and mellowed a bit by rich, crunchy pistachios, it’s just the right foil for
sweet and smoky charred zucchini.SERVES 6 TO 8—FOR THE PESTO12 ounces (340 g)
ramps2 tablespoons unsalted butter¼ cup (25 g) grated Parmigiano-Reggiano¾ cup (180 ml)
extra-virgin olive oil1½ teaspoons kosher salt2 tablespoons fresh lemon juice½ cup (65 g)
unsalted pistachios, toasted and roughly chopped, dividedFOR THE ZUCCHINI2 medium
zucchini, cut on a bias into ½-inch (12-mm) slicesExtra-virgin olive oil, for drizzling½ teaspoon
smoked paprikaSalt and freshly cracked pepperFOR SERVINGGrilled flatbread (this page)1
handful fresh mint, finely chopped1 handful sunflower sprouts, stems trimmedFlaky sea
saltMake the pesto: Trim the roots from the ramps and pull off the thin membrane that covers the
bulb. Rinse thoroughly under cold water. Cut the leafy green tops from the bulbs and set
aside.Bring a small saucepan of salted water up to a simmer over medium-low heat. While the
water heats, prepare an ice bath and have it ready by the stove. Add the ramp greens to the



saucepan and cook for 30 seconds. Using tongs, remove the greens and plunge them into the
ice bath. Once they’ve cooled, drain them thoroughly.In a medium saucepan, melt the butter
over medium heat. Add the ramp bulbs and sauté for about 2 minutes or until softened, being
careful not to let them brown.Transfer the ramp greens, bulbs, cheese, olive oil, salt, and lemon
juice to the bowl of a food processor. Add ¼ cup (32 g) of the pistachios. Pulse until a smooth
pesto forms. You should have about 2 cups (555 ml), but will only use about half for the
flatbread. The remaining pesto can be stored in an airtight container and refrigerated for 3 days.
To help maintain its color, drizzle it with a little olive oil or place a piece of plastic wrap directly on
its surface. You can spread the leftover pesto on a sandwich, stir it into pasta, or use it as a
dip.Make the zucchini: Preheat the grill over medium-high heat to about 400ºF (205ºC). Drizzle
the zucchini with oil. Sprinkle with paprika and season generously with salt and pepper, tossing
until the zucchini is evenly coated. Grill until the zucchini is cooked through and lightly charred
on both sides, about 8 minutes total.Spread the pesto over a grilled flatbread, leaving a ½-inch
(12-mm) border around the edges. Top with the zucchini, mint, sunflower sprouts, and remaining
¼ cup (32 g) pistachios. Drizzle with oil and sprinkle with flaky sea salt.swoon tipWhile I’m all for
embracing a rainbow of produce in my cooking, sometimes I prefer to pick a single hue and
hammer it home. Here, green sauce meets a texturally diverse array of green toppings—
zucchini, pistachios, mint, and sprouts—for a dish as verdant as spring itself. The secret to my
pesto’s vibrant hue: shocking the blanched ramps in ice water after cooking them.THE
SPRINGIEST SPRING SALADHighlighting the season’s daintiest delights—watercress, pea
shoots, tender herbs—this salad is such a welcome change of pace after the muddled and
muted flavors of winter. Making it relies heavily on a mandoline, so I encourage you to buy one if
the tool isn’t already part of your arsenal. The lemon vinaigrette is a variation on my go-to
dressing, with crème fraîche lending some welcome richness to the light, crunchy veg. Feel free
to ad-lib with whatever looks best at the farmer’s market—endive, watermelon radish, and snaps
peas would all work beautifully here. But whatever you do, don’t skimp on the fresh tarragon; its
tender leaves add a complex anise-like flavor that really rounds out the dish.SERVES 4—FOR
THE VINAIGRETTE¼ cup (60 ml) fresh lemon juice1 orange, grated zest and juice3
tablespoons crème fraîche2 teaspoons Dijon mustard1 teaspoon honey½ cup (120 ml) extra-
virgin olive oil1 teaspoon kosher saltFreshly cracked pepper1 tablespoon chopped fresh chives1
tablespoon chopped fresh tarragonFOR THE SALAD1 fennel bulb, quartered, cored, and thinly
shaved on a mandoline, fronds reserved1 green radish, thinly shaved on a mandoline1 bunch
watercress1 cup (145 g) shelled peas, blanched and shocked1 handful pea greens or pea
shoots¼ cup (30 g) toasted pistachios, roughly choppedChive or pea shoot blossoms, for
servingFlaky sea salt, for servingMake the vinaigrette: Whisk together the lemon and orange
juice, crème fraîche, mustard, and honey. In a slow, steady stream, whisk in the oil until
emulsified. Season with salt and pepper and stir in the fresh herbs.Make the salad: Toss the
fennel, radish, watercress, and peas with just enough vinaigrette to lightly coat them. Transfer to
a serving platter. Top with the pea greens, pistachios, reserved fennel fronds, chive blossom



flowers, and a light sprinkle of flaky sea salt.
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Elizabeth, “Lovely to look at - and Stellar Recipes. One of the best cookbooks I own - and I own
quite a bit! I honestly was not expecting this cookbook to be this good - I thought it would be
more inspirational (the photographs are lovely) but probably not something that I would routinely
turn to. I've owned it for two years now and I have to say that I was flat-out wrong - I use this
cookbook constantly and have made so many meals from it (not many of the desserts as I am
not really a dessert person). One after another they have turned out incredibly well. I also
disagree with a previous reviewer who said this doesn't tell you how to make your cooking more
beautiful - there are actually many plating and presentation tips given in each recipe. The
author's attention to detail, balance of flavors and clear, yet evocative language are just superb.”

Rachel Neururer, “Haute Cuisine for Dummies. Gorgeous, easy & delicious results.. No lie,
Athena Calderone's beauty, talent and grace that transcends the pages of this book are a little
grating for someone (like myself) that is usually a little hurried, hair askew and most definitely a
little sweaty while working in the kitchen. I am definitely not the epitome of casual grace when
whipping up whatever. That being said this book is amazing! Not only are the recipes genuinely
delicious, relatively easy (even for a novice) and have gorgeous end results the book makes you
want to slow down and enjoy the process of cooking. It's almost more about communicating love
and affection through the culinary process than just about "making food". I had it on my
nightstand for a week like a novel before placing it on the counter and trying the first recipe and I
am so happy about this purchase! (The Mustardy Smashed New Potatoes with Jalapeno
Gremolata are now a weekly staple in our house.)”

Megan M., “Love It!. My new favorite cookbook! Everything I've made out of it is so delicious.
Recipes are not too complicated but are beyond tasty. I'm slowly cooking my way through it!
Highly recommend for anyone that likes to cook.”

Kc, “Never thought a cookbook could be so stylish! Loving this book!. I've never been into
cooking but this book has opened up a world of flavors and beautiful gatherings for me. Initially I
got into Athena's blog for the interior design but her beautifully presented salads hooked me in. I
went ahead and bought her cookbook! I wish some of her other desserts and salads made it into
her book but I am still in love! I really really appreciate the nice big beautiful photos of each
recipe as I like to look at what I am making. Personally, I like recipes that aren't drenched in
sauce, but rather, accentuates the ingredients which this cookbook does. There are some clean
dishes, and some not so clean that require the butter and sugar. One bad reviewer thought this
book would provide more tips on how to make a dish more beautiful, which would have been
really cool...but I think that's why she has a great photo of each dish so that people can emulate
it. She also offers a swoon tip at the bottom of each recipe with minor tips about the look or
taste.. and some fun table styling tips between each section of the book. The recipes aren't



perfect by no means (my husband isn't into it as much as me)... but you can adjust the fruit and
other ingredients to make it your own!”

KJ, “It was amazing. You would have thought a professional chef was .... I made my Christmas
dinner from this book -the shaved Brussels sprout salad and the braised short ribs with carrots
and celeriac puréed potatoes. It was amazing. You would have thought a professional chef was
hiding in the kitchen.”

Jaime Miele, “Beautiful Book!!!!!. Truly a wonderful addition to any cook’s library!! Beautiful,
inspiring photograph and the most wonderful, delicious recipes. Nothing is difficult or
complicated to create or prepare. Just made the Dukkah to sprinkle over my morning bagel
layered with tomatoes, arugula and egg. So simple but scrumptious!!!”

dp85, “Perfect Cookbook.. I have cooked about 8 recipes from this book and I have to say every
single one of them so far has been an absolute home run. My friends and family LOVE
everything I've made so far and I can't wait to try more! I read the tips and extras on every page
and I honestly think this is one of the best cookbooks that has come out this year!”

Rachel, “Delicious. Changed how I eat for the better. I have cooked one desert, made three of
the salads, three vege dishes, and cooked three of the mains in this book and every single one
of these is has been DELICIOUS and healthy, and had anyone I've had over raving So much so
it makes incredibly excited to cook the rest. The dishes feel filling and satisfying yet still light on
the digestion and a easy and relatively quick to prepare once you have got used to each recipe.
Athena's book has become my everyday cooking manual. I am enjoying more vegies than ever,
eating seasonally, feeling healthy, and adding more nutrients into my family's diet while not
feeling like I am on a diet at all. This means alot as I already had a very healthy diet but always
felt like I was depriving myself and was never a huge fan of salads. That has changed. This book
has inspired an entire change in the way I eat. It is so much more than a cookbook. Thank you
Athena.”

Alissa Timoshkina, “this book is a pure aesthetic delight. There is a beautiful simplicity to
Athena’s style .... From the food styling and photography, the the layout and the colour
coordination of each chapter, this book is a pure aesthetic delight.There is a beautiful simplicity
to Athena’s style of food – it may be a recipe for roasted squash yet an addition of a crunchy
topping or a zesty dressing elevates the dish immediately and makes your realise just how much
flavour is packed into this elegantly simple plate. What I do love the most is Athena’s use of
herbs – a lady who is not afraid of tarragon is the one after my own heart! As I turned each page
I caught myself exclaiming some kind of a sign of pleasant surprise, fascination or curiosity –
there is no single recipe in the book that is predictable, ‘trendy’ or similar to the one you’ve
already read a few pages ago. However, they all feel like a part of one story for there is a



coherence of style and theme running throughout. Seasonality guides the book’s form and
content, but it’s also the charm of the author that makes you feel fully immersed in her beautiful
universe.”

Laura, “I love Athena's fresh seasonal approach and attention to the visual .... Stunning book. I
love Athena's fresh seasonal approach and attention to the visual aesthetics as well as taste. It's
filled with beautiful photography and meals that are vibrant, exciting and full of heart and soul. I
can't wait to share them with friends and family around the table. Elegant and stylish with a focus
on creating beautiful moments with your loved ones.”

Miss A Kawambwa, “Simple and beautiful food. Athena's book is filled with amazing recipes and
beautiful presented food. The recipes are very easy to follow and anyone who isn't a skilled cook
can follow easily. The book also have beautiful photographs and good ideas of table dressing/
presentations. I highly recommend this book to everyone who loves delicious food which also
looks beautiful on a plate!”

Ebook Tops Reader, “Modern taste if freshness. I have only made about 4 of the recipes so far
but all are showstoppers!”

The book by Athena Calderone has a rating of  5 out of 4.8. 635 people have provided feedback.
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